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FORTY-FOURTH WORLD HEALTH ASSEMBLY 

Provisional agenda item 9 

REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF THE REPORTS OF THE EXECUTIVE BOARD 
ON ITS EIGHTY-SIXTH AND EIGHTY-SEVENTH SESSIONS 

Introduction 

1.1 In conformity with decision EB66(1) adopted in May 1980 the representatives of the 
Executive Board to the Forty-fourth World Health Assembly present in this document a 
summary of the work of the Board at its eighty-sixth and eighty-seventh sessions. An 
oral statement will also be made to the plenary Health Assembly highlighting the 
discussions and the decisions taken on some of the issues dealt with by the Board at the 
two sessions. 

2. Eighty-sixth session of the Executive Board 

2.1 At its eighty-sixth session (21 May 1990) the Board dealt with a number of 
procedural matters including the election of its officers and the filling of vacancies on 
committees and working groups. 

2.2 The Board appreciated the report of its four representatives to the Forty-third 
World Health Assembly which provided a basis for its discussions in the eighty-seventh 
session on the method of work of the World Health Assembly. At both its eighty-sixth and 
eighty-seventh sessions a large number of expert committee and study group reports were 
reviewed. 

2.3 The Board appointed Sir Donald Acheson as General Chairman of the Technical 
Discussions to be held at the current Health Assembly on "Strategies for health for all 
in the face of rapid urbanization". It selected "Women, health and development" as the 
subject for the Technical Discussions at the Forty-fifth World Health Assembly. 

2.4 At both its eighty-sixth and eighty-seventh sessions, the Board noted statements by 
a representative of the WHO Staff Associations. It confirmed amendments to Staff Rules 
made by the Director-General (resolutions EB86.R2 and EB87.R17), in respect of methods 
for determining salaries on promotion, the rates of staff assessments, the application of 
dependants‘ allowances in respect of disabled children, a new mobility and hardship 
scheme and the salary scale applicable to staff in professional category and directors' 
posts. 

3• Eighty-seventh session of the Executive Board 

3.1 The review of the proposed programme budget for the financial period 1992-1993 was 
the most important item on the agenda of the Board's eighty-seventh session. 
Concurrently the Board considered the reports of the Regional Directors on significant 
regional developments, including regional committee matters. Progress reports on the 
implementation of resolutions, as required by the Health Assembly or the Board, were 
considered when the appropriate programme was discussed during the programme budget 
review. The Board's report on its review of the proposed programme budget is, as usual, 
arranged in three chapters, General policy matters, Programme policy matters, and 
Budgetary and financial policy matters. The full report, including detailed comments on 
programme policy matters, is presented separately in document EB87/1991/REC/1, Part II. 



3.2 Under General policy matters, the Board considered the major global and regional 
policy issues emerging from the discussion of the Director-General‘s Introduction to the 
proposed programme budget (document PB/92-93, pages XII to XX) and the statements made by 
the Director-General as well as the Regional Directors. The Board expressed its deep 
concern about the potential and actual adverse impact of current political events and 
economic conditions on the implementation and financing of health development work at 
national, regional and global levels. The hoped for "peace dividend" resulting from the 
easing of global superpower tension had ñot yet benefited human health and development. 
New area conflicts and economic recession, together with public-sector debt, cost 
inflation and currency fluctuations, limited the availability of resources for health 
development. The same political and economic conditions that so adversely affected 
Member States also constrained the work and programme budget of WHO. 

3.3 The Board recognized that the proposed increase of 21.19% in net assessed 
contributions for the biennium came as a difficult decision for the collective membership 
of WHO. This increase was the result of high rates of inflation and fluctuations in 
currency values largely beyond the control of WHO. A budgetary policy of "zero growth in 
real terms" had been maintained for the fifth consecutive biennium. It was recognized 
that, in spite of their willingness to pay, some Member States might have difficulties in 
meeting their obligations in full and on time. 

3.4 In view of the decline of budgetary resources in real terms over the past decade, 
the Director-General‘s flexibility to add or expand new activities under the regular 
budget was very limited. Greater reliance was being placed on increasing extrabudgetary 
resources. The Board noted the Director-General‘s reference to the emergence of two 
parallel budgets in the Organization - one, the collectively approved regular or official 
budget, and the other for a series of programmes financed from extrabudge tary sources and 
governed by separate management structures. Although the additional resources were 
welcome, a possibility of bias or imbalance in the overall programme of work of WHO 
existed; consequently, continued attention must be given to minimize the risk of 
distortion of the priorities of the Organization. 

3.5 It was with this reality in view that a working group of the Programme Committee of 
the Executive Board had undertaken a study on criteria for determining priorities. The 
report on the studŷ " contained a review of WHO's experience in setting programme 
priorities, an overview of the issues, suggestions for criteria for priority-setting and 
a list of questions that might facilitate the application of potential criteria. In 
adopting resolution EB87.R25 the Board recommended that the criteria proposed by the 
working group, and further refined in the light of the discussions of the Board, be used 
for the preparation of programme budget proposals for the financial period 1994-1995 and 
in the development of the Ninth General Programme of Work. It further requested the 
Director-General to reduce or discontinue programmes that were shown after careful 
evaluation to have outlived their usefulness. 

3.6 The Board noted that an overall average reduction of 2% in real terms had been 
effected in the global and interregional component of the proposed programme budget in 
order to make available resources for reallocation to other programmes for certain 
activities of high priority and, in particular, for the intensification of technical 
support to countries in greatest need. The resources were reallocated to programmes 
dealing with primary health care, environmental health, nutrition, malaria and integrated 
control of diseases. The importance of eventual monitoring and evaluation of the outcome 
of such resource reallocations was emphasized. 

3.7 In discussing financial policy matters the Board noted that a regular effective 
working budget level of US$ 763 760 000 was being proposed, representing an increase of 
16.83% over the approved programme budget for 1990-1991. Inflationary and statutory cost 
increases of 10.05% over the 1990-1991 programme budget level, increased by a net cost 
increase of 7.03% due to adjustments of the budgetary rates of exchange for the 



Swiss franc and the main currencies of five regional offices, resulted in an overall 
total increase, due to cost factors, of 17.08% - reduced by a decrease in real terms of 
approximately 0.25%. The proportion of the budget allocated to the regions represented 
63% of the total proposed programme budget for 1992-1993. 

3.8 The Board endorsed the Director-General‘s budget proposals and recommended a 
proposed appropriation resolution (resolution EB87.R14) for the financial period 
1992-1993 to the Health Assembly. The Board also decided to recommend the appropriation 
of US$ 22 000 000 of casual income available on 31 December 1991 to help finance the 
regular programme budget in order to reduce assessed contributions of Member States. The 
amount of US$ 22 000 000 of casual income to finance the regular programme budget would 
be used according to the financial incentive scheme, the allocation of credits to Member 
States being calculated on the basis of the contribution payment records for the years 
1989 and 1990. In the discussion on the appropriation resolution, some members noted 
that the financial incentive scheme would compound the difficulties in payment for a 
number of Member States who were already faced with a 21% increase, on average, and in 
some cases an increase of as much as 25%. Bearing in mind that the decision to establish 
the scheme had been adopted by the Health Assembly, the Board decided to make a reference 
to various divergent views on the financial incentive scheme so that the Health Assembly, 
if necessary, could reverse its decision on the matter. 

3.9 In view of the continuing fluctuations in the exchange value of the US dollar in 
relation to the Swiss franc and the regional office currencies, the Board recommended to 
the Forty-fourth World Health Assembly an increase in the exchange rate facility ceiling 
for 1990-1991 from US$ 31 000 000 to US$ 43 000 000 (resolution EB87.R12) and the 
establishment of the 1992-1993 exchange rate facility ceiling at a level of 
US$ 31 000 000 (resolution EB87.R13). 

3.10 The Board expressed its concern at the level of outstanding contributions by Member 
States and recommended a resolution to the Health Assembly calling the attention of all 
Members to the importance of paying contributions as early as possible (resolution 
EB87.R15). In addition, the Board recommended to the Assembly the adoption of certain 
amendments to the financial regulations as deemed necessary by the Director-General. The 
Board also recommended to the Health Assembly the financing of a new telephone exchange 
in the Regional Office for Africa (resolution EB87.R19). 

3.11 The Board considered a progress report on the Organization's activities on women, 
health and development and noted with satisfaction the integration of related activities 
in almost all the programmes of the Organization. The Board also considered the subject 
of cross-representation on various management committees and on Executive Board 
committees on related subjects, and agreed with the conclusion of the Director-General 
that it would not be advisable to have formal representation from various management 
committees on the Executive Board committees. 

3.12 The Board reappointed Dr Carlyle Guerra de Macedo as Regional Director for the 
Americas for a period of four years as from 1 February 1991 and Dr U Ko Ko as Regional 
Director for South-East Asia for a period of three years as from 1 March 1991. 

3.13 At the request of the Government of the USSR an international programme to mitigate 
the health effects of the Chernobyl accident was discussed by the Board. In the presence 
of the Minister of Health of the USSR, the Board adopted a resolution (EB87.R10) 
endorsing the establishment of an international centre at Obninsk, USSR, and requested 
that a report should be presented to the Forty-fourth World Health Assembly on the 
organizational arrangements and structure required for the development of the 
international programme. 

3.14 In the presence of the President of the Forty-third World Health Assembly the Board 
discussed a progress report on the method of work of the Health Assembly. It made 



recommendations to the Forty-fourth World Health Assembly (in decision EB87(12)) 
concerning (a) the requirement of review by the Board of all resolutions on technical 
matters, unless they have been the subject of a full debate in the Health Assembly; 
(b) the holding of biennial Technical Discussions instead of the annual ones as at 
present; and (c) changes to Rule 74 of the Rules of Procedure of the Health Assembly to 
the effect that roll-call votes should only be taken if so decided by a show of hands. 

3.15 As regards the recruitment of international staff,^ the Board expressed its 
appreciation of the progress made in the past biennium in the geographical 
representativeness of the staff and recommended to the Health Assembly the adoption of a 
resolution (resolution EB87.R18). In addition, the Board endorsed the progress made in 
improving representation of women in professional and higher graded staff in the 
Organization. 

3.16 Under "Collaboration within the United Nations system", the Board discussed the 
implications of the United Nations General Assembly resolution 44/211 for specialized 
agencies, particularly WHO. The Board noted that in no regional committee did Member 
States favour central funding arrangements in the United Nations system as was implied by 
resolution 44/211. Furthermore, with regard to the highly valued and well established 
mechanisms involving technical cooperation between WHO and its Member States, it did not 
consider it necessary to revise the current working relations in the United Nations 
system as was requested of specialized agencies by the resolution. The Board was highly 
appreciative of the role WHO played in the World Summit for Children held in September 
1990 in New York and requested that a detailed report be made to the Health Assembly on 
the subject. 

3.17 The Board decided to maintain official relations with 53 of the nongovernmental 
organizations reviewed at its eighty-seventh session. The Board decided to establish 
official relations with the International Federation of Business and Professional Women, 
the World Association of the Major Metropolises, the Royal Commonwealth Society for the 
Blind, and the International Society of Nurses in Cancer Care. It decided to discontinue 
official relations with the International Association of Environmental Mutagen Societies 
and the International Society of Endocrinology, in view of the lack of any collaborative 
activities with WHO. 

3.18 The Board awarded the Léon Bernard Foundation Prize to Professor Pierre Recht 
(Belgium), the Dr A.T. Shousha Foundation Prize to Dr Mohamed Reda Tawfik (Jordan), the 
Jacques Parisot Foundation Fellowship to Dr Zheng Qingsi (China), the Child Health 
Foundation Prize to Professor N. Gendenjamts (Mongolia), the Child Health Foundation 
Fellowship to Professor Boubacar Сamara (Senegal), and the Sasakawa Health Prize jointly 
to Dr Héctor Martínez Gómez and Dr Edgar Rey Sanabria (Colombia), the Regional Centre for 
Development and Health/Primary Health Care (Benin) and the Vulowai Health Committee 
(Fiji). 

3.19 The Board approved the provisional agenda of the Forty-fourth World Health Assembly 
starting on Monday, 6 May 1991, in Geneva. The eighty-eighth session of the Board will 
be convened on Monday, 20 May 1991, at WHO headquarters in Geneva. 


